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The Chair submits this report for the 
November 26, 2013 Annual General Meeting 
of the Blue Mountains Food Cooperative Ltd.  
The Directors also submit the Treasurer’s 
Financial Report and the Auditor’s Report for 
the financial year ended June 30, 2013. 

First, I would like to thank each of you for 
coming this evening – the board does its best 
to represent members at all times and having 
you here to express your opinions and share 
your ideas is invaluable to the strength of our 
cooperative. 

Our last members meeting was the 2012 AGM 
last November and I will look back over the full 
year in this review.  

 

FINANCE 

Our Balance Sheet is healthy and our financial 
reserves are strong. The Treasurers Report will 
cover our financial activity in detail.  

One of the best things to happen to the Co-op 
this year has been the arrival of Gren Olsen as 
a Director and Treasurer. It has been quite 
some time since the Co-op board has included 
an accountant and we have all benefitted 
immensely from Gren’s ability to put numbers 
into clear and simple terms.  

 

THE BOARD 

The board has enjoyed another very 
productive and collaborative year. This has 
been our first year working with Halin in the 
role of Co-op manager and it has had a 
significant impact on the productivity of the 
board and the workload of directors. So much 
so that we are proposing to reduce the 
discount offered to directors from 30% back to 
20%.  

We are farewelling Amanda Quinn after 2 
years on the board.  Amanda is a long-term 
member of the Co-op and a very active 
volunteer. For many years, she has provided 
the delicious treats that we have enjoyed at 
Co-op events and in 2011 Amanda was the 

driving force behind our fabulous 30th Birthday 
Community Fair. Amanda has been given life 
membership in recognition of her significant 
contribution to the Co-op. Amanda has had a 
strong voice on the board and has brought her 
commitment to fairness and social justice to 
all our deliberations. And she’s always good 
for a laugh! Thank you for your hard work and 
commitment Amanda and, although we’ll miss 
you on Tuesday nights, I know you will remain 
an active force in the Co-op. 

It is fantastic to see the board in a phase now 
where our numbers are strong and there are 
generally only 1-2 new directors joining at a 
time. This affords both the board and staff 
stability and consistency and over time will 
make for more productive governance.   

 

Board Attendance of Meetings (see table next 
page) 

 
OUR PROGRESS 

 
The Co-op has enjoyed another year of great 
leaps forward and I would like to thank all of 
our staff for this. Halin will complete her first 
full year in the role of manager next month 
and I think it is fair to say that this 
appointment has been a resounding success. 
As I mentioned above, the workload of 
directors has shifted significantly since Halin 
stepped into this role and the Co-op has 
achieved a number of goals that have been on 
our wish list for quite some time.  
 
The establishment of new pay scales and the 
Enterprise Bargaining Agreement (EBA) has 
been on the cards for over two years and, 
after a very lengthy and detailed process, staff 
moved onto their new increased pay rates on 
July 1 2013 and our EBA has received approval 
from Fair Work Australia. Both the pay scales 
and EBA negotiations were driven by Halin in 
close association with the retail employees 
union. 
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The next priority is to address the policies and 
procedures documentation for the Co-op. 
Another lengthy and detailed process I’m sure 
but one that will set the Co-op in good stead 
as we continue to grow, and that will also 
allow us to support and share information 
with new and growing Co-op’s.  
 
A few new initiatives in the shop are well 
worth mentioning in this years round up. The 
Co-op now runs a training program for all 
volunteers. The training covers safety and how 
things work in the shop to help our wonderful 
volunteers be as useful as possible. And the Co
-op is now on facebook; the page is 
maintained and updated regularly with 
information about what is in stock, how to use 
unusual ingredients and general Co-op info. 
We have 500 likes and this is growing all the 
time. Its fabulous to see initiatives like these 
come to fruition, our staff are a very talented 
and passionate group of people and the many 
ways they contribute to the shop are much 
appreciated.  
 
One of our biggest concerns this year was the 
impact that the construction project at the old 
Coles site might have on our customers and 

sales. Remarkably, our sales have increased 
over this time rather than diminished. This is 
due in no small part to the efforts of our staff 
who regularly carry large loads of shopping to 
far flung car parks and make shopping at the 
Co-op something we won’t give up, no matter 
how tricky it is to access.   
 
 
Sadly the story isn’t the same for many 
businesses on Katoomba St, the number of 
empty shopfronts is very sad to see and I urge 
you all to remember to buy local whenever 
possible, especially over the festive season 
when many retail businesses make the bulk of 
their profits. 
  
So, at the end of another year, I’m thrilled to 
say that things are positive at the Co-op. We 
have fantastic staff, loyal members, our local 
produce section continues to grow and every 
day we throw open our doors to provide good 
food that doesn’t cost the earth! 

 
 
 
 

Board Attendance of Meetings 

The Directors of the Co-op and the meetings they attended for the 2011/2012 financial year were as 
follows: 

Director Position Start of Term 
End of 
Term 

Meet-
ings Held 

Meetings 
Attended 

Bloomfield, Marlena 

Treas-
urer/
Director 

Elected 26/6/10 Nov 2012 11 10 

Buttrose, Larry Director Elected 26/6/10 Nov 2012 11 10 

Dow, Kym 
Employee 
Director 

Elected 19/11/11 Nov 2013 3 2 

Dudley-Bestow, Ian Mi-
chael Alan 

Director 
Re-elected 21/11/09 

Chair until 16/2/10 
Nov 2011 11 11 

Maclean, William Bruce Director Elected 19/11/11 Nov 2013 7 6 

Page, Georgia Lord 
Chair/ Di-
rector 

Re-elected 21/11/09 
Chair from 16/2/10 

Nov 2011 11 11 

Quinn, Amanda  Director Elected 19/11/11 Nov 2013 7 7 
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TREASURER’S REPORT           Gren Olsen 

 
 
Madame Chair, members of the board, staff and members of the Co-op. I present the 
treasurer’s report for the year ended 30th June 2013. 
 
Sales for the year were a strong $2.84m compared with $2.56m the previous year, an increase of 
10.9%. The members enjoyed $298,349 in discounts compared with $52,468 in 2012. The gross 
profit percentage of 23.5% was well up to industry standards. After expenses of $664,599 we 
were left with net income of $20,314 compared with $12,641 for 2012.  
 
The closure of the Woolworths site and the resultant drop in passing foot traffic and increased 
difficulty of parking have had no perceivable effect on our business. This is evidence I believe of 
the support and loyalty of our members and customers and of their approval of our products and 
ethos. 
 
At balance date we had $506,830 in cash and deposits and $89,057 in inventory. Our plant and 
equipment had a written down value of $73,704 giving total assets of $700,044. Liabilities and 
provisions amounted to $142,302 leaving net assets of $557,743, most of which, you will observe, 
is in cash, putting us in a strong position to expand our operations should appropriate 
opportunities arise. The board and our general manager Halin are constantly seeking and 
evaluating potential opportunities.  
 
Thus a solid and satisfying financial year, maintaining the fiscal strength of the Co-operative which 
is being continued in first four months of the current year where results are slightly ahead of 
budget. 
 
None of this could have been possible without the hard work and unfailing cheerfulness of the 
staff lead by Halin and the contribution of the volunteers and directors; to all of whom I offer my 
thanks and congratulations on a job well done. 
I commend the Accounts to the Meeting. 
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SHOP REPORT        Halin Nieuwenhuyse 
 

Once again it has been a busy and productive 
year at the Co-op. After the big changes with 
the new POS system in 2011 and shop refit in 
2012, this year has been a year of 
consolidating our internal processes and 
administration and letting the dust settle a 
little.  
 

The reorganisation of the shop meant that we 
had to change many of the ways that we did 
things in the shop – the filling trolleys just 
didn’t fit so easily down the aisles anymore. So 
we have spent a lot of time streamlining how 
jobs get done in the shop, who does them and 
when. The introduction of early morning filling 
shifts and one evening filling shift have meant 
that most of the bulk filling now happens out 
of hours.  
 

We have continued to source new products 
for the shop which always seems to generate a 
bit of excitement with the possibility of 
discovering a new tasty treat, interesting 
ingredient or other handy item tucked away 
on the shelves somewhere. We wondered if 
perhaps the growth in sales at the beginning 
of the year after the closure of the Coles 
carpark (which we were all worried about) 
could also in part be due to the Co-op selling 
toilet paper -since that was often the one item 
that people would go to the supermarket for.  
 

It’s pretty amazing what we are able to do in 
our limited space, even though most people 
would prefer something a bit roomier. Ever 
since we moved to our current shop 15 years 
ago we have been on the lookout for 
something bigger with a loading dock and 
plenty of parking. This year has been no 
different, and we’ve searched the length and 
breadth of Katoomba St and beyond but have 
yet to secure the ideal location. So we have 
taken up the option on our lease for a further 
three years and will continue to make the 
absolute most of what we’ve got. 
 

Last year we mentioned plans to do a second 
stage shop refit where we hoped to upgrade 
the sink and fridge side of the shop. The plan 

was to replace our existing fridges with open 
diary and produce fridges. So far this is not 
looking like a feasible option as they are far 
more energy hungry and inefficient compared 
to our current fridges. For the time being, 
even though it is inconvenient pulling all the 
fruit and veg out of the coolroom in the 
morning and putting it away at night, we will 
be sticking with our current fridges and going 
ahead with upgrading the oils and tahini area. 
 

With most of the curly admin jobs well on the 
way to being finished, our cupboards cleaned 
and our POS system fully functioning,  it’s time 
to broaden our horizons and follow up some 
of the Co-op’s long held dreams such as 
providing education about our products and 
healthy eating. This has started happening in a 
small way with fortnightly food demos outside 
the shop by the wonderful Kay Ridgway and 
Emily Yates. We’d also love to be able to 
continue to explore options for getting our 
own commercial kitchen up and running and 
start some cooking classes, to further our links 
with nearby producers to be able to source 
more of our fresh produce locally, and find 
ways to support other communities in starting 
their own Co-ops. 
 

For those of you who were here last year you 
might remember me crying my way through 
my report – not because I was sad, but 
because I was feeling incredibly grateful for all 
the wonderful people – staff and directors, 
volunteers and members that I work with and 
the sense of goodwill and peace that had 
descended on the Co-op in recent times. 
 

I’m still just as grateful and I’d like to say thank 
you firstly to the Board for the good humour, 
commitment and insight you have brought to 
the Co-op. I know that the workload for the 
Board has reduced since having a manager but 
you are still all donating your precious time 
out of your busy lives.  – I’d like to 
acknowledge how helpful it is for me in my 
work to have all those extra wonderful minds 
– to chew through sometimes tricky decisions 
and figure out the best courses of action.  



I’m also incredibly grateful to all the Co-op 
staff who constantly offer their care, 
creativity, concern, inspiration, skill, sense of 
fun and sheer hard work to help make the  
Co-op the special place that it is. 
 

We’re always sad when some of our valued 
staff members move on, but it’s also exciting 
to get to know our new recruits and what they 
bring to the Co-op. This year we lost Jenna 
who decided not to come back to the Co-op 
after her trip to India last year and long term 
worker Nic who moved to Queensland for 
some warmer weather and better job 
prospects for her partner. We also lost two 
schoolies; Ebony who left the Co-op to 
become a new mum, and Louise who went off 
on her grand overseas adventure.  
 

But we were happy to welcome Sues and 
Maeve as new relief workers and Leanne who 
has taken on permanent shifts. We were also 
very delighted to keep the ever smiling Sam 
who graduated from after school worker to 
relief worker earlier this year. And we were 
happy to recruit three brand new afterschool 
workers or schoolies as we fondly call them, 
Cory, Oliva and Felix. 
 

I’d especially  like to thank Collette with help 
from Lesley for doing such a great job this year 
coordinating and training our volunteers. Our 
vollies do a great job helping out in the shop 
keeping it clean and tidy – restocking the 
shelves and all manner of other jobs. We also 
have talented volunteers like Anne Niddrie 
helping us with our blog on the website, 
Michael Hargraves helping us make a 
promotional video, and Kay Ridgway and Emily 
Yates– local naturopaths coming into the shop 
to answer nutritional questions and do 
fortnightly food demos. I’d also like to thank 
Kalindra and her team of cleaning bee vollies 
who come in once a month and clean all of the 
bits of the Co-op that don’t get done at the 
end of each night.  
 

And most importantly I’d like to thank our 
members for your patience, your wonderful 
stories and your commitment to spending 
your food dollars at the busiest little food  
co-op in Australia.  

  BLUE MOUNTAINS FOOD CO-OP LTD. ANNUAL REPORT                                                   PAGE 5 



  WHERE GOOD FOOD DOESN’T COST THE EARTH                                                              PAGE 6 

Change to percentage donated 
At the AGM 2013 it was voted to raise our do-
nation level to 10% of our annual net profits, 
up from 5% previously - this will be wonderful 
as in a low year such as the last few it will 
bring donations up to a workable amount eg 
around $2000 rather than $1000 This will 
make it possible to again offer Irregular/
occasional donations as well as our Regular 
donations. 
 
In our better years we will be able to pass on 
that fruitfulness also. There was also some dis-
cussion of other methods of giving to our com-
munity in terms of education and support, and 
looking at perhaps setting up a Co-op trust or 
approving an even higher percentage for do-
nations. This is the beginning of a great con-
versation for the Co-op and I am very glad that 
we are now in a position to look at ideas such 
as these and more once again. 
 
Handover 
With some sadness I am actually finishing my 
employment with the Co-op after ten years. I 
will certainly not be ending my shopping rela-
tionship and who knows I may be available to 
help out on the Board in future. Therefore I 
am handing over the responsibility for the Do-
nations to Lesley Sammon. 

DONATIONS REPORT     Susan Ambler 

As the Co-op continues our important com-
mitment to donating to our local community 
and those in need, we have over the last fi-
nancial year donated $1080 in Regular dona-
tions. 
 
Regular donations of $30 worth of food prod-
ucts per month have been made to the Ka-
toomba Neighbourhood Centre to help them 
provide their monthly free lunches. There 
have been regular donations of $30 worth of 
food made to the Katoomba Community Gar-
dens to support them in their work. 
 
Regular donations of $30 worth of food prod-
ucts per month were also made to represen-
tatives of the Blue Mountains Refugee Sup-
port Committee who journeyed down to Villa-
wood regularly to visit detainees in the Villa-
wood Detention Centre. Detainees greatly ap-
preciated our donations of dates, honey and 
other foodstuffs from their own cultural back-
grounds. 
 
Donations Box 
The donations box is a way for the Co-op to 
facilitate member and shopper donations to 
wider causes and also to continue support to 
those groups that we cannot afford to support 
Regularly or Irregularly at the moment. Over 
the last financial year the box has been dedi-
cated to a different group for three months at 
a time. These have been; July to September 
2012 $130 for a BMRSG urgent appeal; Octo-
ber to December 2012 $200 Family Support 
Christmas Appeal; January to March 2013 
$170 Tasmanian Bushfires; April to June 2013 
$? Vale Street Men's Bushcare project. In July 
to September 2013 we have just raised $200 
for the BM Food Rescue and Soul Kitchen and 
the Donations Box is currently receiving dona-
tions for the Blue Mountains Family Support 
Christmas Appeal. 
 
Change to financial year 
As from January 2014 Donations will be budg-
eted and organised on a calendar year rather 
than a financial year basis. This is due to the 
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Minutes 
Annual General Meeting 

26th November 2013 
Blue Mountains Food Co-op Office 
Ha’penny Lane, Katoomba 2780 

 
Chair: Georgia Page 

Apologies: 

Acknowledgement of Country: Georgia Page 

1. Introduction of Directors 

2. Tabling of November 2012 AGM Minutes 

Moved: Susan Ambler Seconded: Shelley Milbank Carried 

3. Chair’s Report – Georgia Page 

Motion: that the Chair’s Report be accepted. 

Moved: Rebekah Norton Seconded: Murray Hopkins Carried 

4. Treasurer’s Report and Financial Statements – Gren Olsen 

Motion: that the Treasurer’s Report be accepted. 

Moved: Cathy Cavanagh Seconded: Amanda Quinn  Carried 

5. Appointment of Mr Bill Tomiczek as Auditor – members to vote 

Motion: that the appointment of Mr Bill Tomiczek as Auditor be approved. 

Moved: Gren Olsen  Seconded: Murray Hopkins Carried 

6. Increase to Donations budget 

Donations report was presented by Susan Ambler 

Motion: that the donations budget be increased from 5% to 10% of net profit. 



Moved: Gren Olsen  Seconded: Larry Buttrose   

Ian Dudley Bestow spoke against the motion suggesting that 100% of net profit 

could be donated.  

Carried  

7. Auditor’s report  

 Motion: that the Auditor’s report for the previous financial year be accepted. 

 Moved: Gren Olsen  Seconded: Will Maclean Carried 

8. Shop Report – Halin Nieuwenhuyse 

 Motion: that the Shop report be accepted. 

 Moved: Cathy Cavanagh Seconded: Beeby Carried 

9. Directors and Volunteer Discounts 

 
 Motion: that the Director discount be reduced from 30% to 20% percent. This 

discount covers attendance at board meetings and occasional additional meet-
ings, the AGM and attendance to board business. If Directors take on special 
projects they are eligible to accrue volunteer hours for this work, in consultation 
with the Manager, but these cannot be redeemed until the Director is no longer 
on the board and no longer receiving the discount. 

 
 Moved: Amanda Quinn Seconded: Rebekah Norton Carried 
 
10. Resignation of Directors – Amanda Quinn 

11. Call for nominations for Director Vacancies: 2 year term to AGM November 

2015:  

12. Introduction of Candidates for Director positions 

13. Result of voting for Directors: Will Maclean, Beeby and Leanne Eagle (Staff 

Representative) elected to the Board of Directors  

 Motion: of thanks to Directors, Manager and all Staff  

 Moved: Murray Hopkins  

14. Open Forum 

 

Close of meeting: 8:35pm  
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